



Minutes for the Annual General Meeting
Wednesday 14th October 2020, 7.30pm, via Zoom
Attendees: Tony Yarrow, Alan Mathers, Anna-Jo Mathers, John Pritchard, Emma Hallam-Evans, Alison Haine, Jenny Nolan, Verity Fifer, Sam Dulley, Brenda Moxley, Louise Blackler, Alison Nicholls, Cathy Elliott, Sara Bryson, Jane Evans, Suzanne Fyfe, Sue Fane
1.
Welcome by the Chairman Tony Yarrow
“In the twenty-year history of the Lawrence Home Nursing Team, today’s meeting will be the first, and I hope the last, to be held virtually. It is always a pleasure to welcome our team members and supporters in person, to enjoy the pleasure of each other’s company, and share the year’s achievements and future plans.

However, we live in strange times, and it is my great pleasure to welcome you now to this virtual meeting. The last year has been overshadowed by the tragedy of Covid-19, which is unfortunately still with us. This year has been difficult for all charities, and the Lawrence Home Nursing Team is no exception.

In the five months to the end of August, the nursing team worked roughly 80% more hours than during the same period last year. At the same time, our fund-raising activities have been curtailed by the social-distancing regulations. While costs have risen, income has dropped. Our challenge has been to manage the financial constraints while maintaining the quality of the service. I believe we have succeeded in doing this.

I would like to pay tribute to the magnificent way in which Jenny and her nursing team have responded to the crisis. We have come to expect excellence from the nurses, and they have indeed been wonderful. It has been an honour to be involved in a small way with such an inspiring group of people.

With the second wave of the infection gaining traction by the day, we expect the winter which lies ahead to be challenging. We enter this period in good heart - the nurses ready to serve the communities in which we are embedded, and the rest of the charity to support the nursing team in every way we can.

I would like to thank everyone who has contributed this year – nurses, volunteers, our corporate sponsors, donors and supporters, and last but not least, the trustees, who became directors in July when we incorporated as a Limited Charity.

The Lawrence Home Nursing Team will rise to whatever challenges lie ahead and looks forward to serving its communities for many years to come.”
2.
To receive Apologies for absence:  Jo Cowley, Gail Ambrose, Katrina Brown, Barbara Minchin, Monica Overbury and Claire Quick
3.
To receive the Minutes of the AGM of 26th June 2019: Minutes received. Proposed by Tony Yarrow, seconded by John Pritchard
4.
To receive and adopt the Annual Report, Tony Yarrow (Chairman): Proposed by Alan Mathers, seconded by Tony Yarrow
5.
To receive and adopt the independently reviewed accounts, Alan Mathers (Treasurer): Proposed by John Pritchard, seconded by Tony Yarrow. 

· Lawrence Home Nursing Team is now a Limited Company, Lawrence Home Nursing Team Limited. The original company ceased operating on the 30th June 2020 and the Limited Company began operating on the 1st July 2020. 

· The objectives and goals of the charity remain unchanged. 

· The original companies’ financial year runs from the 1st April 2019 to the 30th June 2020; therefore it is a 15 month period. 

· Once all assets have been transferred from the original company to the Limited company, the old company will be closed.

· We now have a new accountancy system, a new bank account and have a documented and approved financial controls policy. 

· An independent review was conducted by Astral and the review went well with nothing to draw attention to. 

· Fundraising has been curtailed because of COVID-19, however we have a combined cash balance of £88,000. We would usually have less cash available for operational expenses however, to avoid the risk that could come from investing in long term investments for potentially a short period, it was agreed that we would operate with an increased cash balance. 

· All account information will be made available via our website

· Our accounts are showing an operating deficit of £44,000. However, we transferred £108,000 over to the Limited company and had this not be done, we would have showed a £64,000 surplus for the 15month period. 

· Income of £440,000 for the 15month period. 
6.
To consider the Budget for the year 2020 – 2021, Alan Mathers (Treasurer): Proposed by Alan Mathers, seconded by John Pritchard
· The financial year for 2020-2021 is now a 9-month year running from the 1st July 2020 to 31st March 2021. 

· Our expenditure for the last financial year was £380,000 with an annualized run rate of £304,000. 

· The proposed budget for the next financial year (9-month period) is £307,000 with an annualize run rate of £409,000. 

· The increase in forecasted budget is due to the increase in nursing costs (there is an increase in 80% in hours delivered this year as compared to the same period in 2019) and associated staff costs in connection with the enlarged catchment area. 

· AM confirmed that should our expenditure exceed the forecasted budget, additional fund could be made available by selling some of the long-term investments. The budget does not place a limit on the amount LHNT can spend and is a best guess based on the information available to date. 
7.
To nominate an independent reviewer for the year 2020 – 2021, Alan Mathers (Treasurer): Proposed by Alan Mathers, seconded by Sarah Bryson
· Astral have conducted the independent review for many years. We have agreed to move to Ellacotts starting in the current financial year. Due diligence has been completed, reference checks undertaken and terms and conditions checked. 

8.
To receive a verbal report from the Nursing Manager, Jenny Nolan: Proposed by TY, seconded by AH. 

“This is my 21st AGM report. 

In December 2019 we recruited Sam Dulley as Operations Officer for the team. Sam is already making a huge difference to the smooth running of the nursing team.  In July Katrina Brown stepped down after seven years from her role as Deputy Manager and in August Jenny Gregory worked her last coordinator shift. Jenny has worked with us since 2000.  I would like to Thank them both for their commitment and support over the years. 

The last seven months have been challenging for everyone. Our team of nurses have had to adapt to rapidly changing government guidance on how to care for patients safely. For a service that prides itself on one to one individualised care this has been disconcerting. We are a very hands on team but we have to keep face to face care to a minimum. Social distancing does not come naturally but is a necessity. 

The nurses have risen to the challenge and continued to provide care in different ways. The need for the service has been high. July, August, and September have been amongst our busiest ever. We have already provided more nurse hours in 2020 than in 2019.

All nurse meetings and nurse training are virtual. We are grateful for technology but miss seeing each other face to face. 

I am not certain what the next six months will bring. I know we can rely on the nurses to continue to provide as much support and care as is possible in these strange times. I would like to thank them all.

As nurses we could not provide care without the never-failing support of the Trustees, the fundraising group and our wonderful local community. Thank you all.”
9.
To receive a verbal report from the Fund-Raising Manager, Verity Fifer
“Since our last AGM fundraising has faced many challenges.  In December, 2019 our 20th Anniversary Year, we were fortunate to celebrate with readings from  ‘A Christmas Carol‘ with actors Alison Steadman and Mark Gatiss at Ditchley Park but little did we know this would be our last major fundraiser before Covid-19 put paid to any further ‘live’ events.

The Covid-19 health crisis led to the cancellation of all spring, summer and autumn fundraising events.  Instead we have focused on raising income from grant applications to charitable trusts and foundations and requests of financial support from our Patrons, major individual donors and supporters.  To this end we have been successful, raising much needed funds.

As ever, we are most grateful to the community and local supporters who continue to support us and to raise incredible sums of monies.  In Spring 2020 Anthony Peters raised over £9,000 from his crowdfunding Just Giving fundraiser and just recently two of our nurses, Monica Overbury and Claire Quick have raised over £2,000 from a sponsored cycle ride.  

We have embraced new technology and held virtual fundraisers including a Quiz Night in memory of Jane Phillips, a virtual art exhibition and a virtual tour of Chivel Farm Gardens.  In Spring 2020 we produced our first promotional video and set up new social media platforms.  We now have an LHNT Instagram page and a YouTube channel.   There are now so many different ways to donate to the charity including via cashless technology and QR codes.

I would like to thank all of our corporate partners for their continued support and as ever a huge thank you to our core group of volunteers ; Annette, Brenda, Jenny Tucker, Julia, Linda, Mary, Madeleine, Margaret, Sue Fane, Sue Fermor, Yvonne and Wendy.  In particular I would like to express my most grateful thanks to Madeleine for spending so much time reconciling the gift aid returns and taking over the management of the collecting tubs.  You have done and continue to do a brilliant job!  Thank you so much.”
10.
To approve the appointment of officers for the following year: Proposed by John Pritchard, seconded by Catherine Elliott. 

i.
Chairman 
ii.
Treasurer
iii.
Secretary

11.
Date of next AGM: 22nd June 2021.

